The Buildings of Dalhousie University

Buildings Home

About the Project

Chronology

Building Index

Contact Us





Dalplex Model, c1976-1979



Dalplex Construction - Aerial View, 1977



Dalplex, 1980

Dalplex

Address: 6260 South St. Start Date: October 1976

Architect: Leslie R. Fairn; J. G. Sykes Contractor: Fraser-Brace Maritimes Limited

Completion Date: 1979 Renovation Date(s):

Building History

Dalhousie's Physical Education, Recreation and Athletic Centre commonly known as the "Dalplex" - was built in the midst of a controversy more heated than the reception of any other campus building. Dalhousie had pieced together seven acres of land below South Street, that were zoned for institutional or recreational use. Announcing its plans for an athletic centre at a community meeting in August 1973, Dalhousie was surprised to be met with hostile opposition. Residents were concerned with what the large building would do to the cityscape and to property values, and some questioned why a \$5 million athletic building was taking precedence over academic needs such as library collection development, lab refurbishing, and overcrowded classes.

But Dalhousie's athletics weaknesses were in need of addressing too. The Studley Gymnasium had been built in 1932 when the student population was 900; by 1973 it was 7500. The Bachelor of Physical Education was established in 1966, and by 1970 graduate work had developed. In 1973 Dalhousie had the worst physical education, recreation and sports facilities for a university of its size anywhere in North America. A brand new complex would boost the School of Physical Education, benefit varsity programs and intramurals as well as provide community programming. The Dalhousie Student Council voted 15 to 1 (with four abstentions) in favour of the athletic complex.

Following Dalhousie's initial announcement, a protracted battle waged over its right to put the athletics centre on the site it had chosen. The Committee of Concerned Dal Area Residents (CDAR) was formed, and 85% of residents in neighbourhoods surrounding Dalhousie signed a petition against the athletics centre. Halifax City Council rezoned the land from institutional to residential in November 1973 and Dalhousie was effectively stalled. Those on the university side pointed out to residents that they might prefer a recreation centre to a high rise building or low-income housing. Dalhousie continued behind-the- scenes research with its lawyers. The university then appealed the City Council decision to the Provincial Planning Board, which ordered Council to reverse the zoning change. Council appealed to the Nova Scotia Supreme Court

and then to the Supreme Court of Canada, but rulings stood firm in Dalhousie's favour. Thus Dalhousie won permission to build its athletic complex, though at the cost of serious damage to its public relations.

Construction of the building that came to be called the Dalplex began in October 1976, with blasting of the underground ironstone beginning at 8 am, Monday to Friday. The architect for Dalplex was Leslie R. Fairn, who had designed the Henry Hicks building and the Killam library. University planner J.G. Sykes also played a leading role. The building was to be as low and as large as possible without using pillars. Sykes risked a never-before-used steel roof sustained by compressed air.

Major fundraising for the Dalplex began in October 1977. Because of the delay, inflation had caused the estimate to climb from \$5 million to \$10 million; the end cost of the building was \$12 million. The provincial and federal governments were helping with 70 percent of this amount. In September 1978, \$2.3 million had been raised. The Dalhousie Student Union extended its mortgage on the SUB in order to contribute \$350,000.

With no predominant donor, the new athletics centre opened as the Dalplex on October 19, 1979. 12,000 visitors took in the Olympic-sized pool, squash and racquetball courts and towering 35 foot roof.

Within months the roof caved in under a heavy snowfall that was followed by rain. The person responsible for monitoring the roof's air pressure was in the basement at the time and unaware of the rain. But when the pressure was adjusted to compensate, the roof came back up to its normal place, much to the relief of Sykes and President Hicks!

In 1981 Dalplex won Athletic Purchasing and Facilities' merit award as one of the most outstanding new athletics buildings in North America. Ironically, Dalplex proved to be an asset to the community, a noted selling point for real estate in the area. It features a 1/6 mile indoor running track, two hardwood playing courts, a Fun Zone play area, squash, racquetball, table tennis, fitness areas, Cybex weight training equipment, a golf driving cage, two indoor climbing walls and dry heat saunas.



Тор



Revised on Comments to the Webmaster

The Buildings of Dalhousie University

Buildings Home

About the Project

Chronology

Building Index

Contact Us



Dalplex - Aerial Shot, n.d.



Dalplex - Field House, n.d.



Dalplex - Pool spectators area, n.d.

Dalplex

Address: 6260 South St. Start Date: October 1976

Architect: Leslie R. Fairn; J. G. Sykes Contractor: Fraser-Brace Maritimes Limited

Completion Date: 1979 Renovation Date(s):

References

Photographs

Dalhousie University Photograph Collection

- Aerial views of campus includes images of Dalplex, Life Sciences Building, Arts and Administration Building, Dalhousie Arts Centre, Weldon Law Building. 1977. PC1, 14.8.
- Convocation 1979 and Opening of New Dalplex. 1979. PC1, 3.2.
- Dalplex Construction Aerial view. 1979. PC1, 19.6.
- Dalplex Construction. 1979. PC1, 19.7.
- Dalplex Campaign models and plans; kick-off ceremony. 1977. PC1, 14.25.
- Dalplex Cheque Presentation, Construction, Fund Raising, Fall Convocation and Dalplex Opening. c1976-1979. PC1, 2.5.
- Dalplex Construction. 1976. PC1, 14.21.
- Dalplex Construction. 1977. PC1, 14.22.
- Dalplex. 1980. PC1, 19.8.

PR Photos

- "Discover Dalplex" [reproduction of newspaper graphic]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 23.
- [Aerial photo of the southwest quadrant of Dalhousie's University's Studley Campus 1] [facsimile]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 28.
- [Aerial photo of the southwest quadrant of Dalhousie's University's Studley Campus - 1]. n.d. Dalplex Photos -General [file], Item 31.
- [Aerial photo of the southwest quadrant of Dalhousie's University's Studley Campus 2]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 33.
- [Dalplex aerial shot] [copy 1]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 29.
- [Dalplex aerial shot] [copy 2]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 32.
- [Dalplex aerial shot] [copy 3]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General



Dalplex - Weight training area, n.d.



Dalplex - Women's volleyball game, n.d.

[file], Item 34.

- [Dalplex aerial shot] [copy 4 slight damage to image]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 35.
- [Dalplex aerial shot] [copy 5]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 36.
- [Dalplex aerial shot] [facsimile] [copy 1]. n.d. Dalplex Photos - General [file], Item 8.
- [Dalplex aerial shot] [facsimile] [copy 2]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 13.
- [Dalplex arial shots] [1 proof sheet: 12 images]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 5.
- [Dalplex field house 1]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 15.
- [Dalplex field house gymnastics practice 1]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 27.
- [Dalplex field house gymnastics practice 2]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 47.
- [Dalplex field house gymnastics practice 3]. n.d. Dalplex Photos - General [file], Item 48.
- [Dalplex field house recreational basketball]. February 25, 1980. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 30.
- [Dalplex side view 1]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 9.
- [Dalplex side view 2]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 38.
- [Dalplex staff, field house, and swimming pool] [1 proof sheet: 14 images]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 7.
- [Dalplex swimming action shot]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 46.
- [Dalplex women's volleyball game]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 41.
- [Dalplex's field house area and a basketball action shot] [2 images: reproductions of newspaper graphics]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 24.
- Community service teaching young children gymnastics]. 1980-81. Dalplex Photos - General [file], Item 21.
- Dalplex [aerial shot] [copy 6]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 44.
- Dalplex [aerial shot] [copy 6]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 45.
- Dalplex [equipment storage area] [copy 1]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 17.
- Dalplex [equipment storage area] [copy 2]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 26.
- Dalplex [field house 2]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 39.
- Dalplex [Ken Bellemare (director of Dalplex, far right) presents one-year memberships to (from left to right) David Nochols, Valerie Smith, and Alan Wong, for having participated in the 1982 Dalplex user survey] [2 images]. [December 1982]. Dalplex Photos - General [file], Item 11.
- Dalplex [pool spectators area]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 14.
- Dalplex [scenes from the concession stand, swimming pool area and sports injury clinic] [10 images: 1 proof sheet, 2 negative strips]. February 1980. Dalplex Photos - General [file], Item 25.
- Dalplex [sports injury clinic] [copy 1]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 16.

Dalplex [sports injury clinic] [copy 2]. n.d. Dalplex Photos - General [file], Item 18.

- Dalplex [weight training area] [copy 1]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 22.
- Dalplex [weight training area] [copy 2]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 43.
- Dalplex 1st anniversary [12 images: 1 contact sheet and 3 negative strips]. December 8, 1981. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 20.
- Dalplex pool. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 12.
- Dalplex pool. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 42.
- Dalplex squash courts. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 4.
- Dalplex...Orientation Special [3 images: reproductions of graphics of an aerial view of Dalplex, a lane view of Dalplex's swimming pool and the Dalplex area, from the Campus Recreation supplement to the September 1980 Orientation Issue of Dalhousie's University News]. September 1980. Dalplex Photos - General [file], Item 37.
- Graham Jones [-] Soccer. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 6.
- Kids in Dalplex pool over March break [4 images: 2 contact strips, 2 negative strips] [copy 2]. March 1981. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 19.
- Orientation Special... [3 images: reproductions of newspaper graphics, of a men's volleyball game, a women's basketball game and a golf-related cartoon, from the Campus Recreation supplement to the September 1980 Orientation Issue of Dalhousie's University News]. September 1980. Dalplex Photos - General [file], Item 40.

University News

• [Dalplex.] University News. March 19, 1976, p. 1.

Publications

Books

• Waite, Peter B. The Lives of Dalhousie University. Vol. 2, Ch. 11-12. Montreal: McGill- Queen's University Press, 1998.

Dalhousie Alumni News

- "\$3.3 million Dalplex campaign launched." Dalhousie Alumni News, November 1977, p. 1.
- "Dal gets go-ahead for new phys ed complex." Dalhousie Alumni News. April 1976, p. 1.

Dalhousie Gazette

- "Athletic Complex: a loss?" Dalhousie Gazette. September 9, 1974, p. 3.
- "Dalplex from the sky." Dalhousie Gazette. September 28, 1978, p. 23.
- "Dalplex near completion" [2 interior photos]. Dalhousie Gazette. September 13, 1979, p. 22.
- "Dalplex toes the line." Dalhousie Gazette. April 7, 1983, p. 4.
- "PhysEd site rezoning delayed." Dalhousie Gazette. November 2, 1973, p. 3.

- "Physical Education complex." Dalhousie Gazette. October 19, 1973, p. 1.
- "The architect's scale model of the Sports Complex." Dalhousie Gazette. March 11, 1976, p. 1.
- "The Athletic complex controversy." Dalhousie Gazette Supplement. September 28, 1973, p. 11-16.
- [Blasting on the construction site]. Dalhousie Gazette. January 27, 1977, p. 1.
- [Construction continues]. Dalhousie Gazette. October 20, 1977, p. 3.
- Allain, Marc. "\$350,000 for Dalplex?" Dalhousie Gazette. February 16, 1978, p. 3.
- Clark, Paul. "Dalplex deflates." Dalhousie Gazette. January 25, 1980, p. 1.
- DeLorey, Kerry. "Dalplex near completion." September 13, 1979, p. 22.
- Donovan, Michael. "Dal's new super sports complex." Dalhousie Gazette. March 11, 1976, p. 1.
- Gauvin, Daniele. "Dalplex delayed." September 28, 1978, p. 23.
- Gray, Scott. "Sports complex on schedule." Dalhousie Gazette. September 29, 1977, p. 3.
- Hamblin, Mary. "South Street homes damaged." Dalhousie Gazette. January 27, 1977, p. 1.
- Hayes, Peter. "A preview of Dalplex from inside." Dalhousie Gazette. February 2, 1978, p. 16.
- Hayes, Peter. "Dalplex roof: a safe structure." Dalhousie Gazette. March 2, 1978, p. 17.
- Little, Margaret. "Waiting list for Dalplex grows." Dalhousie Gazette. January 17, 1980, p. 7.
- MacDougall, Ken. "PhysEd complex hearing wearisome." Dalhousie Gazette. October 26, 1973, p. 3.
- Mansour, Valerie. "Complex needs more funds." Dalhousie Gazette. October 20, 1977, p. 3.
- Steuter, Erin. "Dalplex defends 'deadly' fibres." Dalhousie Gazette. February 21, 1985, p. 5.
- Steuter, Erin. "The debt." Dalhousie Gazette. January 24, 1985, p. 3.
- Steuter, Erin. "The debt." Dalhousie Gazette. January 24, 1985, p. 3.
- Tyndall, Paul. "Problems delay use of Dalplex." Dalhousie Gazette. November 22, 1979, p. 3.

Dalhousie News

 "Architecture and SUB undergo major reconstruction." Dalhousie News. June 12, 2002, p. 3.

PR Photos

Dalplex [Ken Bellemare (director of Dalplex), Joel Irvine (sales manager, Coca Cola Ltd.) and Peter 'Doc' Ryan (coach, Dalhousie men's basketball) complete arrangements for Dalhousie Schweppe's Golden Classic High School Basketball Tournament, played at Dalplex on December 10-11, 1982] [2 images]. [December 1982]. Dalplex Photos - General [file], Item 10.

University News

- "\$35 gift delights Dalplex leaders." University News. January 20, 1978, p. 1.
- "\$350,000 student gift for Dalplex" [aerial photo]. University News. May 5, 1978, p. 1.
- "\$350,000 student gift for Dalplex." University News. May 5, 1978, p. 1.
- "A closer look at Dalplex." University News. October 18, 1979, p. 5.
- "All set!" University News. December 9, 1982. p. 6.
- "Dalplex campaign \$3 million already raised." University News. October 18, 1979, p. 6.
- "Dalplex from the air." University News, October 18, 1979, p. 3.
- "Dalplex off to good start: \$700,000 in." University News. October 28, 1977, p. 1.
- "Dalplex opening draws large crowds." University News. October 25, 1979, p. 1.
- "Dalplex opens this weekend." University News. October 18, 1979, p. 1.
- "Dalplex questionnaire seeks insights into user patterns." University News. December 9, 1982. p. 6.
- "Dalplex to close for cleaning, final touches." University News. April 10, 1980, p. 10.
- "Dalplex wins merit award." University News. October 1, 1981, p. 1.
- "December 3 opening date stands, Dalplex opens to public Monday." University News. November 29, 1979, p. 1.
- "'Discover Dalplex' Dalhousie markets its assets, tries to make them pay." University News. October 21, 1982, p. 3.
- "Governors must decide: what now?" University News. November 23, 1973, p. 16.
- "How Dalplex grew from a hold in the ground to supercomplex" [7 photographs]. University News, October 18, 1979, p. 7.
- "No alternative to 1st site." University News. January 10, 1975, p. 1.
- "Outdated, dilapidated, overtaxed." University News. March 19, 1976, p. 8.
- "Outdated, dilapidated, overtaxed." University News. March 19, 1976, p. 8.
- "Reception On The Dalplex Roof" [photocopy of newspaper clipping]. University News. September 1979. p.16-7. Found in: PR Photos [box], Dalplex Photos - General [file], Item 3.
- "Rezoning before committee." University News. November 7, 1973, p. 1.
- "Services hook-ups continue." University News. November 9, 1978, p. 3.
- "The Dalplex kickoff" [10 photos]. University News, October 28, 1977, p. 8.
- "There's no easy solution." University News. November 11, 1977, p. 8.
- "Use of Dalplex delayed." University News. November 1, 1979, p. 1.
- "Work is progressing well" [aerial photo]. University News. November 25, 1977, p. 1.
- [Construction begins]. University News. November 11, 1977, p. 6.
- [Construction] [3 photos]. University News, November 25, 1977, p. 9.
- [Dalplex site is prepped]. University News. October 28, 1976,

p. 1.

- [Dalplex]. University News. November 15, 1979, p. 3.
- [Running track in midst of construction]. University News, January 20, 1978, p. 1.
- [Trench for service lines]. University News. April 14, 1977, p. 18.
- Cameron, Eric. "Raising the roof next major step." University News. September 21, 1978, p. 1.
- Campus Recreation Special Supplement. University News. September 1980. 8 pgs.
- Carmichael, Kate. "Sports centre 'pulsing' to late 1978 target." University News. September 16, 1977, p. 17.
- Carmichael, Kate. "Things that go bump in the night: 100-ft. trestles." University News. February 3, 1978, p. 1.
- Ellis, Dr. M.J. "An asset to the community." University News. March 19, 1976, p. 1.
- Ellis, Michael J. "Dal's centre will aid lifestyle transition." University News. February 3, 1977, p. 7.
- Jacobson, Joel. "Dalplex the benefits outweigh the shortcomings." University News. January 31, 1980, p. 8.
- Jacobson, Joel. "Dalplex nears completion grand opening October 19." University News. September 20, 1979, p. 1.
- Jacobson, Joel. "Dalplex roof dips, no damage done." University News. January 31, 1980, p. 1.
- Slopek, Gina Wilkins. "Raising the roof." University News. March 8, 1979, p. 1.
- Special Edition [on Dalplex development]. University News. October 10, 1973.
- University News Special Dalplex Edition. October 14, 1977, 20 pgs.

Textual Records

Reference Files

- "A Guide to Dalhousie." c1981. MS-1-Ref, 1.49.
- Athletics and Recreational Services "Appraisal of Dalplex Day." January 24, 1981. MS- 1-Ref, 16.63.
- Convocation programs Special convocation and official opening of the Dalhousie Physical Education, Recreation and Athletic Centre. October 19, 1979. MS-1-Ref, 8.6.
- Dalhousie Sports Dalplex Aquatics Summer Programs. 1993. MS-1-Ref, 33.17.
- Dalplex "A Study of the Dalplex: Its Potential for Fulfilling the Recreational Needs of the Community" by Students of Recreation 127B. April 1978. MS-1-Ref, 5.7.
- Dalplex Membership information and schedules. 1979-1991, n.d. MS-1-Ref, 5.5.
- Dalplex Membership information and schedules. 1992-1999. MS-1-Ref, 5.8.
- Dalplex Proposal, "Invitation to Participate," response to critics of the sports complex. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 5.6
- Dalplex Volleyball, Basketball, Hockey, AUAA Soccer. 1981-82, 1993, n.d. MS-1-Ref, 5.9.

Building History

Тор





Revised on Comments to the Webmaster